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From my Desk 

 
Welcome to the final issue of the quarterly Burnside Historical Society 
Newsletter.   

Thank you so much to all those who have contributed articles, images and 
information to the Newsletter over the years and, in particular, to Colin 
Harris, Elizabeth Rogers and Anne Both, with whom I have had the pleasure 
of working on the Newsletter Sub-committee. We have certainly enjoyed a 
great camaraderie and many laughs over the past 6 ½ years. 
 

Thank you also to those who arrange the delivery of the hard copies of the 
Newsletter. 
 

I wish the Society nothing but the best in its future endeavours to reach its 
valuable objectives (see page 19). 
 

Judy Brown (Newsletter Compiler)  
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Presidentôs Message 

I hope this Newsletter finds you safe and well. In confronting the COVID-19 
global pandemic we may be living through one of the most historic events of 
our lifetime and it certainly has been challenging for all of us. Even as I write 
this report, South Australia has reported a fresh outbreak of infections and 
some tightening of restrictions, but in spite of this we were able to hold our 
August meeting. 

As President, I and your Committee have been faced with issues the Society 
has never previously had to face. Having to cancel meetings, re-organise 
speakers, keep you as members informed and maintain contact with each 
other on the Committee have thrown up unique challenges. Your Committee 
has been meeting once a month using Zoom. None of us have ever used this 
technology before, but we have all adapted to it and kept the Society going. 

To keep our members informed your Committee developed the monthly 
Bulletin. This arose out of the flyer we started sending out to advertise the 
next meeting. We have expanded it to keep you all up-to-date with what was 
happening with meetings, information about the Societyôs activities and local 
history news. The feedback from members has been very positive. 

This will be the last quarterly Newsletter of the Society. We thank Judy 
Brown who has produced our Newsletter for the past six years and Colin 
Harris who has been involved with editing of the Newsletter for over 12 
years. Following their resignations, and given the success of the monthly 
Bulletin, which will continue, your Committee has decided to replace the 
quarterly Newsletter with an annual journal. This will feature the Societyôs 
annual reports, a summary of the speakers during the year and quality 
articles on Burnsideôs history. A sub-committee will be formed to achieve this. 

Earlier this year, a sub-committee reviewed the Constitution and in the May 
Bulletin we attached a copy of it with the changes highlighted. The comments 
from members were very supportive and the changes were approved 
unanimously by the membership at the August general meeting. Due to the  
COVID19 restrictions preventing the March meeting, your Committee has 
had to delay the AGM. To save time when we can finally hold the AGM, my 
report and John Thomas' Treasurerôs report was published for you to read in 
the June Newsletter. We are hoping to finalise the AGM at the September 
General meeting. 
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Your Committee worked very hard planning the August meeting. I became 
cross-eyed completing all the paperwork to ensure we had a COVID Safe 
Plan that details what we need to do to keep all of you as safe as possible.  
A big thank you to all the members of the Committee for helping with  
organisation of the meeting. A special mention also to Sharon Northcott for 
organising the cake and refreshments, Ken Lawson for organising the  
seating and Meredith Ide for the invitations. 

For forty years the Society has been active in the City of Burnside  
community, for forty years members have worked to highlight and record the 
history of Burnside and for forty years many of the founding members have 
been active in the Society. This is an outstanding achievement. Let us  
celebrate this by continuing to work together for the future, to research,  
record, share and publicise the City of Burnsideôs history. 

Derek Bransbury 
President 
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2020 Program of Meetings and Events 

Celebrating 40 years  
of promoting and recording history in Burnside  

MEETINGS of the Burnside Historical Society are held in the Burnside Community 
Centre, corner of Portrush Road and Fisher Street, Tusmore (car park and  
entrance off Fisher Street) at 7.30 pm on the third Monday of the month, unless an 
alternative time or venue is notified. Admission is free and supper provided. Visitors 
are most welcome. 

Monday 21 September – Stuart Symons 

Modernist Adelaide: Hip and happening architecture 1950s-70s, including 
Burnside  

Adelaide was fertile ground for architectural experimentation in the 1950s, 
60s and 70s, when a new breed of forward-thinking architects redefined the 
city by embracing the aesthetic, technological and environmental  
aspirations of modernist architecture. From Australiaôs first curtain-wall  
high-rise of the 50s to the brutalism of the 70s, along with significant  
modernist houses in the Burnside area, this engaging talk through time will 
appeal to anyone with a love of mid-20th century architecture and design. 

Stuart Symons is a mid-20th century architecture enthusiast and founder of  
Modernist Adelaide, which celebrates Adelaideôs modernist architecture 
online and through tours and events.  Stuart was awarded South Australian 
Emerging Historian of the Year 2019 in recognition of his community  

engagement with Adelaideôs modernist architectural heritage. 
 
 

https://www.modernistadelaide.com/
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Monday 19 October – Dr Geoffrey Bishop   

Icon of the Barossa – Chateau Tanunda: Origins of a grand winery and its 
Burnside connections 
 

Château Tanunda is the grandest of the Barossa Valleyôs C19th winery  
buildings. Its origins are unusual as the impetus for its construction was not 
from the Barossa. It grew rapidly in its first 20 years under a succession of 
French winemakers and from the 1920s when owned by the Seppelt family it 
became best known for its brandy. By the 1970s the winery was in decline, 
but in recent times there has been a major restoration and rejuvenation.  

The Château Tanunda history is the 7th winery history Geoffrey Bishop has 
researched and written, but the first of a Barossa Valley company. John 
Geber commissioned a history for the 100

th
 anniversary of the building of the 

winery and it was published in time for the centenary of the first vintage. 
Geoffreyôs background is in horticulture, both from his family and his  
university education. His interest in history has mainly focused on local  
history in the East Torrens area and the history of viticulture and winemaking 
in South Australia. 
 
Monday 16 November – John Foumakis 

ñThe Antiques Road Showò comes to Burnside 

John Foumakis has been trading in antiques since 1979 and now teaches in 
the subject at the WEA. He is the author of many articles on the topic and 
was involved in the identification of pottery and glass shards from the new 
Royal Adelaide Hospital archaeological dig. 
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Just for the Record 

In a previous Burnside Historical Society Newsletter Meredith Ide called for 
volunteers to retype early editions of the Newsletter. Isolation created a block 
of time for Helen Bills so she volunteered. When she looked at the Newsletters 
she quickly realised retyping would not work so decided to rescan them all  
instead. Helen described her approach to this process: 

ñJust for the record, I am scanning the old Newsletters, not retyping, as there 
are photos, maps and diagrams. I was happy to retype but the results would 
have been unsatisfactory so Iôve perfected a technique to scan reasonably 
quickly. I emailed a copy of the first one I did to Meredith and she gave me the 
green light to do the rest. The early copies were on the old quarto size paper 
which is wider than A4, so each page needed to be scanned individually rather 
than as an open page which is what had been done previously. During  
previous scanning not all the text and pictures had been captured. 

It was a HUGE task as each issue took 
between 40 and 60 minutes to scan,  
depending on the number of pages, and 
there were 25 to do. However the end 
result made it all worthwhile. The bonus 
for me was I got to read some wonderful 
articles while the scanner slowly  
captured each page. What a privilege it 
was to peruse the back copies of the 
Newsletter as they described and  
documented my ñbackyardò. The first 
five years of my life I lived in Toorak 
Gardens, then my parents bought land 
and built a house in Glenunga where I 
lived until I married in 1971.  

My husband Rogerôs parents bought land and built a house in Erindale where 
he lived until we married. In 1976 Roger and I bought the house we currently 
live in, so itôs fair to say we have both lived in the City of Burnside almost all of 
our lives.  

I saved the scanned copies on a USB stick and when I finished I gave  
everything back to Meredith. They will be uploaded to the website where you 
will be able to read EVERY word and see the WHOLE picture of all the  
newsletters between December 1980 - December 1986 and youôll no longer 
have to best guess the missing bits.ò  

Helen Bills 
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Burnside Historical Societyôs 40th year  
Some comments from the present 

 April 1987 to April 1989 

After two years as Vice President (1982-84) and one as President, John 
Clark returned as President for this period (1987-89). John was a descendant 
of the colonial Clark family of Hazelwood Farm (now Hazelwood Park) and 
there is a magnificent photo of the farm in the Burnside Library Local History 
Room. These early years of the Society, as you will read here, were  
innovative, with many projects, a strong, practical commitment to Glen  
Osmond Mines, a real passion for retaining Local Heritage Places and a 
commitment to an educative role in the community through activities such as 
guided walks. 

Glen Osmond Mines ï Wheal Watkins 

John Clark was a significant figure in establishing the historical importance of 
Glen Osmond Mines, serving on the Mines Advisory Committee and  
facilitating monthly tours of Wheal Watkins from 1986. John, with Tom  
Richards, trained a team of guides for public tours. These tours included 
community groups and schoolchildren by arrangement. Johnôs main legacy 
was his strong advocacy for Wheal Watkins, the only mine at Glen Osmond 
now on Burnside Council land. Guided tours began giving BHS a new source 
of income, kept in a separate account for the preservation of the mines area.  

John reported in his 1987-88 Report that Wheal Watkins organised tours 
were progressing well, with 12 groups guided through the mine, although. 
poor booking numbers on Sundays led to the cancellation of some tours.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

An illustration from the March 1987 issue of the BHS Newsletter 
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There were some strong leaders helping the Society raise community  
awareness of the history and heritage around them and as part of this John 
Clark regularly dressed as a miner, complete with candle on his helmet (see 
cover image). These guided tours of Wheal Watkins ceased in 2005 due to a 
small rock fall and now only surface tours at the Lower Adit are possible. In 
2008 John Clarke made a bequest of $30,000 to the City of Burnside to  
facilitate the reopening of the mine for tours and this funding is currently held 
by the Society.  
 

In 2013 a geotechnical engineer was commissioned to examine the mine, 
and others were commissioned by Council. There was no consensus  
outcome and in 2016 Council voted to keep the underground workings of the 
mine closed. Wheal Watkins is on the Local and State Heritage registers and 
as the first metalliferous mine in Australia the public deserves the opportunity 
to view it. It is to be hoped that one day Johnôs candle will again light up in his 
honour in Wheal Watkins underground workings.  

Built Local Heritage and Demolition Controls 

John and Vice President Margaret Black were invited by Mayor Jean  
Wickham and the Acting Town Clerk to discuss BHS involvement with the  
Burnside Heritage survey, but little followed.  

Burnside Street Names and their Origins   

As a Society contribution to the South Australiaôs Jubilee 150th in1986,  23 
members researched over a three year period Burnside street name origins 
with John Clark editing and compiling the final document.  

Meetings Program, Newsletter delivery and articles, the Bicentennial 
Year 

The September 1987 Newsletter included program items - a meeting about 
three local churches in September and for October a history of the South 
Australian Police Force, with a visit to the restored Police Barracks off Kintore 
Avenue, Adelaide. Snippets from early newspapers were often included, an 
interesting slant on past customs. In the December 1987 issue (pp11-14) 
Elizabeth Warburton recounts the difficult life of Gustav Adolf Rosenbauer 
and his family, how he came to Australia and subsequently lived in Burnside. 
Do you recall the cottage on the corner of Greenhill Road and Hallett Road; 
the paddock where cows once grazed? The younger Gustavôs eldest son 
Walter Brian was a milkman and lived next door to his father. 

 A request was made for volunteers to distribute the BHS newsletter four 
times a year and the response over many years saved the Society a great 
deal in postage. 
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As is still the custom, the Program Subcommittee organised a list of  
speakers and their topics for inclusion in the December Newsletter. The 
1987 edition highlighted the meetings and trips during 1988, Australiaôs  
Bicentennial Year. It became a tradition for January meetings to be held off 
site and in January 1988, for example, it was at Leabrook to hear a talk on 
Coopers Brewery, at that time still a local industry. In the Bicentennial Year 
Heritage Week (17-24 April) was coordinated by the National Trust. BHSôs 
contribution was the history of five local businesses. Of the five, only  
Bennettôs Pottery in Magill is still operating. In 1987 the then Local History 
Officer, Angela Steinberner, collated the local histories. Five schools were 
matched to each business and visual displays prepared for the Council 
Chambers and Library with BHS volunteer support.  

Membership increased by 38% 1987-88 with an average attendance of 49, 
including visitors. Before the user pay principle was introduced in the 1990s, 
Council provided free use of the Burnside Community Centre for meetings. 
The annual subscriptions remained at $5 single and $7.50 family. Member 
Alan Cross facilitated use of the community paper the Messenger to  
publicise mine tours, general meetings and BHS projects generally.  

As John Clark said at the end of his 1987-1988 report: the success of this 
Society is mainly in the hands of the general members. It is your strong  
support by attending meetings and joining in our bus outings that makes the 
Burnside Historical Society so successful, and the reason why we can look 
forward with confidence.  

John Clark completed his term as President at the April AGM 1989.  

John was made a Honorary Life Member in 1992 and remained active in the 
Society with seven years as Vice President (1989-1996) and ongoing  
Committee membership from 1997 to 2011. He died 1 May 2012 aged 86, 
sadly without seeing his $30 000 bequest used to have Wheal Watkins  
rehabilitated and reopened.  

Meredith Ide 
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Richard House  

President 1989-94 

I was elected President of the Burnside Historical Society in March 1989. By 
this time I had already been Secretary/Treasurer for seven years, for which I 
had just been awarded Honorary Life Membership, so I had a good handle 
on what was going on. 

During my era the quarterly BHS Newsletter continued its prime role under 
the editorial leadership of Meredith Ide and then Barbara Parker. It always 
contained an interesting mix of local Burnside history articles together with 
other topics. Examples of such features were the recollections of early  
Burnside residents such as Edna Bayfield, who told us about her life in  
Kensington Park in the 1930s, and Edna Davis whose father built her a 
house in Rosslyn Park during the same era. An article about the Cromptons 
of Stonyfell included some fascinating history by Launcelot Crompton  
himself. Interesting local historic buildings that received attention included 
Undelcarra which is on the site of one of the earliest buildings in Burnside, 
and has now been in the hands of the Simpson family for more than 100 
years. Elsie Ahrens compiled a much needed a cumulative index of all the 
newsletters from 1980-91 and others were progressively updated by Sheena 
Grant and/or Anne Both.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A BHS visit to Undelcarra 
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Interesting talks by Burnside members on Burnside themes included those 
by Joan Paton on Birds of Burnside and Shirley Cameron Wilson about 
Women Artists of Burnside. We also had talks from eight of our members 
who could trace their ancestry in South Australia to original settlers of the 
1830s.  

It was in 1989 that we had our first weekend tour away from Adelaide.  
This was an exciting innovation which eventuated because of the evolving 
interest in the history of the mining industry in South Australia. Greg Drew 
from the (then) Department of Mines and Energy had recognised the 
significance of mining in the Mid North of the State and had been 
responsible for the interpretation of a number of sites. Greg took us on a 
mining towns tour concentrating on Kapunda and Burra with an overnight 
stay in the Paxton Square cottages in Burra. The tour was so successful 
that Greg led us on another mining tour the next year to the Copper 
Triangle of Kadina, Wallaroo and Moonta. The cost of the weekend for that 
trip was $130 – those were the days! That tour was also so successful that 
these weekends away became annual events to many different parts of 
South Australia until more recently when they became biennial. During my 
Presidency we also visited Robe, the Riverland, Clare and Quorn. 

1989 also saw the establishment of a project to install historic interpretive 
plaques in Burnside. The Committee recognised the need for the 
identification of many historic spots that might once have been the sites of 
stately homes, or even more modest homes and properties of historic 
interest. A small sub-committee recommended that the first plaque should 
recognise Prescottôs Farm. An agreement was made with the Council that 
the BHS would recommend the site and provide the wording, and that the 
Council would pay for the manufacture and installation of the plaque. The 
Prescottôs Farm plaque was installed on Prescott Terrace near the junction 
with Watson Avenue. Twenty-two such plaques have now been installed all 
over Burnside on a more or less annual basis since then. During my 
Presidency plaques were also installed for Tusmore House, Woodley 
Winery storage cellars, Wheal Watkins mine shaft, Hauteville and Linden. 

As noted above in the piece about John Clarkôs time as President, the 
project to record The Origin of the Street Names of Burnside had been 
started in 1986. We never thought the work would take so long but it was 
finally completed in 1989. Many of our members had contributed to its 
content and a further ten years later I was motivated to produce a second 
edition with expansion of many of the descriptions and the addition of a few 
more streets.  The resulting publication can be seen in the Local History 
Collection of the Burnside Library.   
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1991 saw the start of a project to record the details of every plaque in a 
public place in Burnside. Huge work was done by David Reid and 
photographs were taken by Andrew Treloar. Unfortunately David died before 
completion and the project was taken over by Barbara Parker. The resulting 
publication is also available for reference in the Local History Collection of 
the Burnside Library.  

The tours of Glen Osmond Mines continued over the time of my Presidency 
with organisation and leadership under the control of Tom Richards and then 
John Clark. As noted above, John Clark was later rewarded for his work with 
the Society by being made a Life Member. Also, a self-guided walking tour of 
the Glen Osmond area was produced with research by David Reid. 

In 1990 we celebrated our 10th Anniversary and I gave a review of the first 
ten years at our June meeting. After the meeting we enjoyed an anniversary 
birthday cake cut by Coralie Soward who had been Mayor of Burnside at the 
time of our formation. It would never have occurred to me that I might be 
writing this report 30 years later! 

Richard House 
September 2020 

 

 

The Big Tree 

Before settlement and until 1961, a very large River Red Gum (Eucalyptus 
camaldulensis) tree could be found near the commencement of the Mount 
Barker Road just outside the gates of Birksgate. Widely known to Adelaide 
and Hills residents as the Big Gum Tree this tree had many stories to tell 
before roadworks at the junction of Cross, Glen Osmond and Portrush 
Roads led to its destruction in 1961. 

Was this the tree under which the first Lutheran Synod was held on May 20 
1839?¹ And did it welcome Captain Sturt in 1838?² What was significant 
about this tree? Thomas Gill, in his book A History of Glen Osmond, 
describes it as follows:³ 

A mute sentinel known as the BIG TREE stands at the intersection of the 4 
roads. Its umbrageous limbs affording a grateful shade to the summer 
traveller whilst around its gigantic trunk local residents have been in the habit 
of congregating on Sunday afternoon for the past 60 years. 

¹ The Advertiser 19 May 1939 p.29 
² Observer 4 October 1902 p.17 
³ Thomas Gill History and Topography of Glen Osmond  1905 (available for loan from   
Burnside Library) 
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It was owing to the generosity of Arthur Hardy (resident at Birksgate) when in 
1840 he purchased the tree from Mitcham District Council, that a seat was 
constructed around it for local use. Perhaps he was also responsible for the 
water trough placed there? This trough was later recognised to be a traffic 
hazard and consequently was relocated closer to the Toll House. 

Not only was this tree used as a place of rest by local residents but it soon 
became a prominent landmark – a meeting place, a subject for artists whose 
works may be seen on the State Library of SA website, a rest stop for cycle 
clubs and Glen Osmond and Adelaide Harriers Club alike on their outings 
and races.⁴ ⁵ The Herald (8 April 1899) notes that this tree marked the  
boundaries for election canvassing .With the advent of tram transport the tree 
became the terminus of the route from the city. (See image on back cover) 

A former gardener at Birksgate recalled in 1947 seeing fellows playing kip 
and 2 up near the tree receiving a warning from his employer (Tom Barr 
Smith) not to associate with them. And a 1951 report noted robbery and  
assault of a taxi driver at this spot.⁷ 

Notwithstanding its popularity and usefulness over the years, it was noted by 
many to constitute a traffic hazard. A 1905 newspaper notes that a man  
suffered cuts to the head when the sulky in which he was travelling  
overturned close to the Big Tree.' ⁸ Over the next fifty or so years there  
appeared regular reports and comments, not only about the state of the road 
but also about the hazard represented by this tree to local traffic. In 1936 the  
Tramways Trust requested that the tram terminus be moved in order to avoid 
accidents as stationary trams caused traffic at the Big Tree to pass on the 
wrong side of the road.⁹  

And with increasing motorised traffic entering the Eastern Highway it was 
considered, regrettably, time for the removal of this prominent landmark. 

Only a few of the stories that the Big Tree could tell, who knows what it could 
have told of earlier times? Members may perhaps tell us something of their 
memories of the tree. 

Anne Both 

⁴ Evening Journal 24 May 1898 
⁵ The Chronicle 28 May 1898 
⁶ The Advertiser 14 May 1947 p.4 
⁷ The Advertiser 3 October 1951 p.1 
⁸ Express and Telegraph 10 March 1905 p.4 
⁹ The Advertiser 6 May 1936 p.10 
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Burnside Historical Society Inc.    
PO Box 152 Glenside SA 5065 

burnsidehistorysoc@gmail.com 

OBJECTIVES - The objectives of the Society shall be: 

§ to arouse interest in and to promote the study and discussion of  

Australian and South Australian history and in particular, the history of the 

City of Burnside; 

§ to promote the collection, recording, preservation and classification of works, 

source material and artefacts of all kinds relating to Burnside history; 

§ to assist in the protection and preservation of buildings, works and sites of 

historical significance in the City of Burnside; 

§ to co-operate with similar societies and other bodies throughout  

Australia; 

§ to do all such things as are conducive or incidental to the attainment of any of 

the above objectives. 
 

OFFICE-BEARERS FOR 2020-21 

President:   Derek Bransbury  0413 173 384   

Vice-President:  Vacant  
Secretary:   Margaret Ford OAM  fsquared@bigpond.com   
Treasurer:   John Thomas AM  john@johnthomas.com.au  

Public Officer:  Margaret Ford 

Committee:   Bob Stace, David Monceaux, Ross Both, Anne Both 

Meeting apologies:   Please phone Membership Officer Ally Preiss 

                                    on 0409 716 582                                  

                                    or email aapreiss@live.com.au  
Newsletter Subcommittee Judy Brown (compiler), Colin Harris PSM and 
Anne Both 

Contributors:  Apart from the Newsletter Subcommittee, we are fortunate  
to have members who contribute occasional items and their names appear 
with articles in the relevant issues. 

Distribution Organiser Liz Silz  8364 0855 

Program Subcommittee: Ally Preiss, Bob Stace, Meredith Ide 

Plaques Subcommittee: Colin Harris PSM (Chair), Ken Lawson, 

                              Dave Monceaux (co-opted) 

Mines Subcommittee: Meredith Ide, Dave Monceaux 
Osmond Gilles Grave Restoration Subcommittee: Anne Both, 
                                       Ross Both, Derek Bransbury, Meredith Ide 

Publicity: Derek Bransbury 

Recordings of Burnside topics: Help wanted 

Audio: Dave Monceaux 

mailto:burnsidehistorysoc@gmail.com
mailto:fsquared@bigpond.com
mailto:john@johnthomas.com.au
mailto:aapreiss@live.com.au
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Disclaimer 
Views and opinions expressed in articles in the Newsletter do not necessarily 
reflect the views of the Burnside Historical Society Inc. While every effort is 
made to ensure the accuracy of articles printed, responsibility is not accepted for 
any errors they may contain that are out of the Societyôs control. 

The Privacy Act 
A memberôs personal information collected by the Society, for example name, 
address and telephone number, will only be used for forwarding of the 
Newsletter and relevant information concerning the Society. The information will 
not be shared, sold or given to any third party without the memberôs consent.   

Any e-mails will be treated as above. However, any information sent by e-mail 
will be at the senderôs risk and the Society will not be held responsible for any 
unintended use or disclosure of this information. 

Front cover: Former BHS President John Clarke dressed as a miner for a 
tour of the Wheal Watkins mine 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The big tree at Glen Osmond (see article p.13) 
Image: SLSA B45023 


